Minutes of 2003 NE-1016 Meeting

October 11-12, 2003

University of Connecticut
Saturday, October 11 2004.

8.30 Opening of the meeting. Dr. Scott welcomes the participants and thanks Dr. Kerr for hosting the meeting and Dr. Taylor for his efforts in getting the project renewed.  Dr. Kerr welcomes the participants.

Dr. Qureshi presents his report and provides the following comments. Of the 29 proposals that have been submitted to NRI Functional Genomics program, 9 were about poultry. Clearly, poultry genomics is a hot topic at the USDA level.  The proposals have not been reviewed yet; an announcement is expected early 2004.  Dr. Qureshi comments on the fact that the new NRI RFAs have not been released so far. This has to do with the fact that all RFAs had to be rewritten because NRI and the integrated programs will be fused and one overarching call for proposals will be issued; it will depend on the individual researcher which area he wants to submit in.  Area 44, animal health and protection (disease oriented), will likely keep the same deadline as before.  The NRI budget has not been passed yet but will likely be in the order of $180 million.  Currently, an assurance statement covering the use of transgenic animals and clones is being developed. This is needed to provide guaranties that transgenic animals will not end up in the food chain.  Another development is the implementation of the National Animal Identification Program, which will make it compulsory that each individual research animal be identified.  The new APHIS policy is to be implemented by June 2006.  Dr. Qureshi mentions that several vacancies are available at NRI.  In FY2004, USDA and NHI will focus their joint efforts at the sequencing of the cattle genome. It is as yet unclear what will be the focus of 2005, but the sequencing of the pig genome is among the possibilities.  Answering a question by Dr. van der Poel, Dr. Qureshi mentions that approx. $ 4-5 million more are needed to finish up the chicken genome, and suggests industry partners as potential sponsors.  Dr. van der Poel brings up the possibility that The Netherlands may be able to contribute financially to the sequencing effort. USDA is sponsoring the chicken genome meeting in Atlanta, GA (13-14 November 2004). This meeting is meant to discuss future options and priorities to be addressed once the complete chicken genome is available to the public.  These will likely include the mapping of QTLs and SNPs.  Answering a question by Dr. Lamont about the dissipation of the results of the chicken genome meeting, Dr. Qureshi emphasizes that the recommendations from the meeting will be made public in a variety of ways, including a paper to be published in Poultry Science, a website, and a CD made available through his office.  Finally, the problem of maintaining the current genetic resources is discussed.  Dr. Qureshi states that this is an urgent matter, especially since no cryopreservation technology is available for poultry gametes, and that the development of this type of technology will be a high priority in the future.

Project reports.

· The Wageningen group: Maria Siwek – Jan van der Poel – Basav Hangalapura - Henk Parmentier. -  Followed by coffee break

· Texas: Luc Berghman
· Illinois: Renee Kopoulos
· New Hampshire: Bob Taylor
Dr. Taylor reiterates the need for preservation of genetic poultry stocks and solicits suggestions from the participants. Some suggest that a 1-cent contribution per broiler raised in the US would solve the problem, but the industry participants point out that the profit margin is too small for this to be feasible.  A centralized repository (a “Jackson lab for the chicken”) is another suggestion, but an immediate solution does not seem to be in sight. – Lunch

· Iowa: Sue Lamont
· Massachusetts: Paul Cotter
· Delaware: Marlene Emara
· South Carolina: Tom Scott
· California: Pat Wakenell
Dr. Wakenell launches a request for serum samples from coccidial birds taken pre- and post-challenge (at lesion time).

Sunday, October 12 2004.

· New York: Ton Schat
· Marcia Miller
· Arkansas: Gisela Erf
· Alabama: Sandra Ewald
· Dr. Schat solicits proposals for the organization of the 2006 International Avian Immunology meeting in view of the fact that Dr. Qureshi is not longer at NC State, and stresses that it is important to have these proposals ready in time to discuss them at the upcoming 2004 meeting in Munchen.

Guest comments: 

· Igal Pevzner (Cobb).  Dr. Pevzner thanks the group for the invitation. He points out that while the biotechnological developments are mushrooming, it is not entirely clear how the industry can make use of all this new knowledge. He urges the participants to think of ways to implement the scientific developments in daily industry practices, to make them affordable for the industry and to apply them to specific problems, such as gut pathogens.

· Janet Fulton (Hyline): Dr. Fulton thanks the group for the invitation. She draws attention to the upcoming Poultry Breeders Round Table organized by USPEA in St. Louis. She will do her best to reserve a time slot for an NE-1016 delegate to address the participants and emphasizes that a lot more interaction between academia and industry is needed, and that this meeting is a good occasion to do just that.

· Frank Siewerdt (Heritage).  Dr. Siewerdt thanks the group for the invitation. He points out the striking contrast between the daily life in academia and industry, and how little of the academic knowledge is actually being applied by the industry.

10.30h: Business meeting

· Dr. Taylor presents certificates of recognition to Dr. Qureshi and Dr. Cotter for outstanding contributions to the NE-60 projects.

· Dr. Kerr congratulates the group for the renewal of the project and again recognizes Dr. Taylor for his leadership.  The meeting reports are now handled electronically through the NIMS website and are due 60 days after the meeting was held.  He explains the philosophy behind the change of NE-60 into NE-1016.  Dr. Kerr enquires with the group about project members on the mailing list who have not replied to his messages.  He welcomes Dr. Qureshi as the new USDA administrative advisor.

· Dr. Scott proposes Dr. Berghman, who serves as the current meeting’s secretary, as next year’s chair. The participants approve the proposal.  Dr. Van der Poel is voted as next year’s secretary.  Dr. Scott announces that next year’s meeting will be held at Clemson University, likely the 1st or 2nd weekend of October.  For the year 2005, different possibilities are proposed. Dr. Scott mentions that Dr. Shane Burgess (Mississippi State) has offered to organize the 2005 meeting. Dr. Lamont and Dr. Taylor propose to organize the meeting at Northern Illinois, or its vicinity, in honor of the Briles.  Potential new members are discussed.  Dr. van der Poel asks about the possibility of inviting members of the Compton group. Dr. Lamont agrees to discuss this possibility with them in an upcoming meeting where she will meet with them. 

· Dr. Taylor mentions that the main problem with electronic submission of the revised project proposal text had to do with the limited space allotted to the Materials & Methods section and notes that some portions of the text may have been rejected by the computer system.  He points out that more space needs to be reserved for this segment.

